
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

December 1, 2021
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, December 1, 2021. The following Board members were in attendance:
         
James Anderson     
 
James Gross
   

Stephen Libhart
         
Keith Bashore
 
 
James Helsel


Keith Rodgers
         
Bennett Chotiner
   
Erik Hume
      
 
Carolyn Van Newkirk
         
Brian Enterline
 
William Leonard

*Nelva Wright
      
*Ms. Wright arrived after Roll Call was taken.

Also attending were:  Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Michael Moskal (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director, Advertising & PR), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Lou Pirozzi (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning) and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant)

Guests:  

Sheri Ernico, Jacobs Consulting

Alan Pennington, Vice-President, Matrix Consulting Group

Kevin Gold, Esq., Pillar+Aught
Public Comments:  
Scott Harron, Colonel, PA Air National Guard:  Col. Harron reported that the PA Air National Guard has recently implemented some mission changes that the Guard would like to present at a future Board meeting.  

Oath of Office/Patrolman Joseph Scott Jones:

Patrolman Joseph Scott Jones was sworn in by Chairman Helsel. 

Report of the Nominating Committee:

Mr. Helsel turned the meeting over to Mr. Libhart.  Mr. Libhart reported for the Nominating Committee, consisting of Dr. Van NewKirk, Mr. Geistwhite and himself.  On behalf of the Nominating Committee, Mr. Libhart submitted the following Officer Nominations to the Board to serve during 2022:


Mr. James Helsel, Chair



Mr. William Leonard, Vice-Chair



Mr. Erik Hume, Secretary



Ms. Nelva Wright, Treasurer

Mr. Helsel asked for any additional nominations from the Board members for any of the Officer positions for 2022.  No additional nominations were made.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve the election of the persons submitted by the Nominating Committee as officers of SARAA for the calendar year 2022.  The motion was seconded by Dr. Chotiner and unanimously approved.  Ms. Wright was not present when this vote was taken.

Matrix Consulting Organizational Assessment Status Report:

Mr. Pennington presented an Organization Assessment Update to the SARAA Board.  In September, Matrix staff interviewed managers and supervisors at HIA.  Matrix staff also interviewed the SARAA Board members either in person or via telephone.  An online employee survey was distributed to all SARAA staff.  Questions focused on topics including organization structure, staffing allocations, workload, morale, strengths and improvement opportunities.  Of the 101 surveys distributed, there were 77 responses, which is a 76% response rate.  Mr. Pennington reviewed some of the preliminary results of the survey.  The next steps in the process include finalizing the detailed analysis of the employee survey; completing staffing/organizational comparative and analysis of processes and staffing requirements; and develop draft report of recommendations by the end of December.  
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Helsel said this is to approve one Consent Calendar item, a non-controversial item costing less than $10,000.  
1. Minutes of the October 27, 2021 Board Meeting
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve the Consent Calendar item.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and was unanimously approved.  
Executive Committee:  

a)
2022 Budget:  Mr. Edwards presented the 2022 SARAA budget proposal, including the 2022 Budget Highlights, Airline Operating Agreement Highlights, 2022 Rates and Charges, 2022 SARAA Capital Development Plan and the 2022 SARAA Revenue and Expense Overview.   
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve the 2022 Budget as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Enterline and unanimously approved. 
Airport Operations:

a)
Paging System Replacement:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Sage Technology Solutions and Simpleway for the purchase and installation of a new paging system hardware and software for $425,125.55, which includes base proposal and add alternate.  The PA system at HIA is one of the last remaining legacy IT systems that has not been upgraded since its installation in 2004 with the construction of the new terminal building.  The system has recently had some failures that SARAA’s IT department was unable to fix.  SARAA advertised an RFP to replace the PA system and received four proposals.  After the selection committee reviewed the proposals, the partnership of Sage Technology Solutions and Simpleway was chosen as the recommended vendor. SARAA requested pricing for a backup server and full-featured paging stations to be included as add-alternates.  Funding for this purchase is included in the 2022 SARAA capital budget. 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board award a contract to Sage Technology Solutions and Simpleway for the purchase and installation of the new paging system hardware and software for $425,125.55 (includes base proposal and add alternate), and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract and related documents after negotiations and review of counsel.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.  
b)
Police Officer Association Contract:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the Collective Bargaining Agreement between SARAA and the HIA Police Officers Association.  The proposed CBA runs from January 1, 2020 through December 31, 2024 and includes annual wage increases of 2.5% in 2021 and 2022, and 3% in 2023 and 2024.  SARAA did not grant any wage increase for the year 2020.  SARAA also secured flexibility to manage scheduling through a new “mid-day” shift from 1:00 p.m. – 1:00 a.m. that should reduce overtime.  To help minimize the costs of Officers who leave employment early, SARAA secured language that a departing Officer must reimburse SARAA for equipment costs if they leave within one year of hire.  Finally, retirement contributions remain fixed at the current rate of 8% for Officers hired prior to December 31, 2014.  SARAA continues to secure key concessions from the Union for the newer officers’ retirement.  Under the new proposed CBA language, those hired after December 31, 2020 will be at the same contribution level as other, non-Union SARAA employees and subject to change in SARAA’s sole discretion.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve the Collective Bargaining Agreement between SARAA and the HIA Police Officers Association.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  
 
c)
Airline Operating Agreement:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is for the Board to approve the new Airline Operating Agreement and Terminal Building Lease (AOA) and delegate the Executive Director to enter into the new agreement. The current AOA was approved by the SARAA Board in December 2014 with an effective term of January 1, 2015 through December 31, 2019.  A consensus was reached in late 2019 regarding a new ratemaking methodology and negotiations continued into 2020.  With the onset of COVID, negotiations were put on hold.  The airlines agreed to continue operating in holdover status under the terms of the 2015 agreement until stability returned in 2021.  In late May 2021, SARAA staff met with the SARAA Board to discuss a proposed approach for applying the three COVID grants to minimize the financial impact of the new agreement on the airlines.  The proposed new AOA brings the airline agreement up to contemporary standards for legal protection and strikes the best possible business deal to retain as many airline business models and as much air service as possible.   The new AOA has been thoroughly reviewed with comments received by both airline and SARAA counsel.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board approve the new Airline Operating Agreement and Terminal Building Lease and authorize the Executive Director to execute all related documents.  The motion was seconded by Dr. Chotiner and approved.  Mr. Hume recused himself from this vote.  

d)
2022 MDT Airline Incentive Program Agreement:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the Airline Incentive Program Agreement to include all three incentive scenarios.  When new nonstop airline service is added at MDT, the airline providing the new service can qualify for one of three incentive scenarios.  Each scenario is offered for a two-year period beginning on the date of the first departure to the new destination.  The three scenarios include:

1. Scenario 1:  New airline offers new nonstop service to an airport not served at the  

start of the service
2. Scenario 2:  New airline offers new nonstop service to an airport already served at 

start of service.

3. Scenario 3:  Existing airline offers new nonstop service to an airport not served at 
start of service.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve the Airline Incentive Program Agreement to include all three incentive scenarios.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Wright and unanimously approved.  


e)
Design AGLAS to Replace Existing BRITE Remote System, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a professional services contract to Burns Engineering for the not-to-exceed amount of $90,000 to provide site investigation and design services to replace the existing and obsolete BRITE (Bi-Directional Series Transceiver) system at HIA with the latest version of the AGLAS (Airfield Ground Lighting Automation System).  The BRITE Remote system controls all runway guard lights, stop bar lights and some taxiway lights as part of MDT’s CAT II/III low visibility Surface Movement Guidance Control System (SMGCS).  BRITE units are now considered obsolete, and parts are becoming scarce.  Burns Engineering is the engineer of record for the original BRITE system.  This project is included in SARAA’s 2022 Capital Budget to be funded from the Capital Improvement Fund.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Bashore that the Board award a professional services contract to Burns Engineering of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania for the not-to-exceed amount of $90,000 to provide site investigation and design services to replace the existing and obsolete BRITE system with the latest version of the AGLAS system at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.

f)
Construct South Apron Developers Agreement, GRA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is for the Board to authorize the Executive Director, subject to review by legal counsel, to sign the Developer’s Improvement Construction Agreement for the first phase of construction of the Construct South Parking Apron project at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  This agreement is required to be executed and a bond acquired as the final step of the Township’s land development approval process to permit the project to move forward.  This agreement is a commitment to complete the first construction phase of the project which an FAA grant has already been obtained and all associated contracts awarded.  The cost for the required bond has been included in the FAA grant and will be reimbursed at 100% by the FAA.  The first construction phase of this project is being funded entirely by an FAA grant.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board authorize the Executive Director, subject to final review by legal counsel, to sign the Developer’s Improvement Construction Agreement for the first phase of construction of the Construct South Parking Apron project at the Gettysburg Regional Airport. The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.

Executive Director’s Report: 
a)
Financials & Dashboard (through October):   Total YTD Operating Revenues were $21.3 million vs $19.4 million budgeted, or 10% million ahead of projections.   Total YTD Airline Revenues were $9.6 million vs $8.9 million budgeted, or 7.6% ahead of budget.  Total YTD Non-Airline Revenues were $11.6 million vs $10.4 million budgeted, or 12% ahead of budget.  Total YTD Operating Expenses were $13.4 million vs. $14.2 million budgeted, or 5.6% below budget.  Net Operating Revenue is $7.9 million YTD vs $5.1 million budgeted, or 53% over budget.  Non-operating revenues and expenses were $6.3 million YTD, resulting in a variance to budget of $1,571,219.  When you factor in the CARES/CRRSA Act Grant Funds received of $1,259,449, the Net Position with cash inflows is $2,830,669.  The Debt Coverage Ratio of 1.62 on a 1.25 requirement is due to CARES/CRRSA monies.  On the Sales and Revenue Summary report, YTD 2021 enplanements were 415,149 vs 274,927 YTD 2020 enplanements, up 51%.  The YTD Food/Gift sales were up 48.99%. The Rental Car Sales are up 85.51%.  Total Variable Revenues YTD are up 46.54%.  On the Fuel Flowage report, the Gettysburg Regional Airport sold 19,115 gallons of fuel.
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following:   
HIA Demolish Building 26 & 96:   Building 96 demolition will start the week of December 6th, concurrently with Building 26 interior asbestos abatement.  
HIA Expand Cargo Apron:  The anticipated start of physical construction is March 15, 2022.
CXY Remove Obstructions:  The contract was awarded on September 24th to Tri-State Clearing & Tree Service.   Work on this project will start in March 2022.    

Construct SRE Storage Building:   The construction will start in March 2022.  
c)
Enplanement Report:  Mr. Edwards reported October 2021 CXY Operations were down 11% vs October 2020 and up 4% vs October 2019.  YTD CXY Operations were up 35% vs 2020 and 24% vs 2019.  October 2021 MDT Operations were up 24% vs October 2020 and down 8% vs October 2019.  YTD MDT Operations were up 28% vs 2020 and up 2% vs 2019.  October 2021 Air Cargo Tonnage was up 3% vs October 2020 and up 9% vs. October 2019.  YTD Air Cargo Tonnage is up 15% vs 2020 and up 13% vs 2019.  October 2021 Enplanements were up 99% vs October 2020 and down 25% vs October 2019.  YTD Enplanements were up 51% vs 2020 and down 35% vs 2019.  YTD traffic is pacing to finish 2021 at approximately 500,000, or 19% over budget.   
MDT Parking:  When the 4th floor is closed for the winter, the peak day parking demand is expected to exceed Level 2 and 3 capacity.  Therefore, the long-term lot will need to be reopened.
Marketing Update:  Non-stop service to Ft. Lauderdale begins on 12/15/2021.
Executive Session:

Mr. Helsel convened an Execution Session at 9:06 a.m. to discuss litigation.  
Mr. Helsel reconvened the public Board meeting at 9:20 a.m.  No action was taken resulting from the Executive Session.

Board Member Comments:

Dr. Chotiner:  Dr. Chotiner expressed appreciation for the staff’s efforts.
Mr. Enterline:  Mr. Enterline thanked the Finance Department for their efforts on the budget.  He also said he is looking forward to seeing the survey results.

Mr. Rodgers:  Mr. Rodgers thanked the finance team for their efforts with the budget.

Mr. Gross:  Mr. Gross congratulated staff for their efforts with the Airline Operating Agreement.
Ms. Van Newkirk:  Ms. Van Newkirk said she has a good feeling about the next set of challenges.  

Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard extended his appreciation to the Police & Fire Departments for their efforts.
Mr. Libhart:  Mr. Libhart expressed his gratitude to staff for their efforts.
Ms. Wright:  Ms. Wright said that 2021 was an interesting year and she appreciates the resilience and flexibility of the staff.

Mr. Bashore:  Mr. Bashore commented that Philadelphia eliminated 7,100 parking spaces.
Mr. Hume:  Mr. Hume said he appreciated the efforts of staff.  He also thanked the Board for electing him as an Officer for 2022.  
Mr. Anderson:  Mr. Anderson congratulated staff for their efforts with the Airline Operating Agreement.

Mr. Helsel:  Mr. Helsel thanked staff for their efforts.
Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, January 26, 2022, 8:00 a.m. 
Harrisburg International Airport


Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 9:30 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by Camille Springer
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